LAKE FOREST COLLEGE 
SAFETY COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES

Date:

10-26-12
Attendees:
Rob Flot, Rick Cohen, Leslie Chapman, Michael Orr, Bill Divane, Cindy Carlson, Bill Martin, Scott Schappe, Dave Siebert, Karen Lebergott, Carolyn Golz, Bob Boutin
Start time:
4:10 pm

I.
Unfinished Business
A. Reports
Ergonomic review – Bi-weekly personnel were notified this summer regarding workstation evaluations.  Seven employees responded and each was asked to complete a questionnaire regarding their workstation, normal workday activities and general health conditions.  This information was used as part of a comprehensive review of each employee’s workstations.  A summary report from the evaluations will be completed with recommended changes for each station.
Ammonia Leak Plan – Dave Siebert reported that the plan is ready and will be completed once the detection equipment and exhaust fan(s) are installed.  The cost of this equipment is a capitol expense that has yet to be approved.  Leslie Chapman asked if the priority of this expense should be increased. Dave believed it would be a good idea as OSHA was reportedly inspecting ice rinks to verify compliance with the Code of Federal Regulations.
Rick Cohen asked for a copy of the Ammonia Leak Plan to be provided to Public Safety once completed.

Leslie Chapman indicated that the insurance company will need to be notified if a leak occurs.  The leak would be submitted as an insurance claim on the pollution coverage held by the college.
B. Discuss status of recommendations generated from inspections
None
C.  Other Business
A review of the My Forester safety committee page will be completed by Bob Boutin to verify current committee members have access to the page. 
South campus lighting issues were discussed. The appropriate lights have been selected.  At a cost of $5,000.00 per light the expense will have to be an approved budgeted expense.

The lighting is part of a greater issue pertaining to pedestrian traffic between south campus and Halas Hall.  Rick Cohen and Leslie Chapman informed the committee that the City of Lake Forest painted a crosswalk and cleaned up broken asphalt along Washington Avenue to assist with pedestrian traffic.  These actions were taken as a result of a request by the college in order to direct pedestrian traffic away from neighbor’s yards.
Dave Siebert informed the committee that twice in the past LFC has paid for the installation of lighting on public property and the City of Lake Forest assumed maintenance and responsibility for these lights.  This might be an option of additional lighting is needed along Washington Avenue.
III. New Business

A. Accident Review (employees and student employees)


Cindy Carlson reported that there has been no worker compensation losses reported since the April safety committee meeting.  
Leslie Chapman reported that there was a fall at Ravinia during the May 2011 commencement and that a visitor was injured during homecoming when they were run into by a student.

Rick Cohen discussed an “In-Service” training provided to Public Safety Officers regarding slips, trips and falls.  A recent webinar Rick and others participated in provided valuable information that was shared with all officers (see end of minutes).
B.
Review findings from inspections

No report
C. Employee education and training

Obtaining blood borne pathogen kits for the Theatre was tabled as Dennis Mae was not present.  The issue will be addressed at the next meeting.
Carolyn Golz was informed of the blood borne pathogen kits obtained for Residence Life.  She will speak with Colin MacFarlane regarding these kits. If needed, Facman can be contacted for assistance.
D.  Safety policy creation, evaluation, updates

The golf cart policy adopted last semester does not appear to have been properly distributed to all departments.  Bob Boutin had a conversation earlier this semester with an individual who was using carts but was unaware of the policy.  
Rick Cohen indicated that carts leased during homecoming were observed being driven at speeds likely to exceed allowable limits established in the policy.  The issue was tabled pending further discussion with Jackie Slaats.

E. Other business
Resident Hall and student apartment fire drills were completed for the fall semester.  

The sprinkler activation in Deerpath Hall resulted in a significant amount of water flowing from the activated head.  Bob Boutin questioned if the college could approach the Lake Forest Fire Department about shutting off the sprinkler system when it is determined that there is no danger to the building. Dave Siebert believes the fire department response time is sufficient and the college should leave the system running.  Rick Cohen backed up Dave’s comment by saying that we don’t silence alarms at the request of the fire department.
Dave Siebert reported that the damage caused by the water was less than expected, other than damage to personal belongings.  He questioned if renters insurance is recommended for students.  Carolyn Golz indicated that the housing contract recommends students purchase the insurance to protect their belongings.

Scott Schappe asked if the same recommendation was provided to persons involved in the summer program. Carolyn Gold did not believe this coverage was an issued addressed for these groups.

Michael Orr asked if personal belongings held in faculty offices were covered by the college in the event of sprinkler activation. Leslie Chapman indicated that the college does not provide coverage to personal belongings. 

Karen Lebergott questioned about snow removal and salting of public walkways between the college and the train station.  While the college will handle snow removal within “Deer Park” the City of Lake Forest has strict requirements for controlling ice, stipulating that it must be eco-friendly.  Karen questioned if sand could be used instead of salt?  Rick Cohen said sand could be applied but it offers little traction and no ice melting capabilities.  

Rob Flot asked if the college can be held liable if we plow the park to which Leslie Chapman indicated that we can.  The college has hired a contractor and will instruct them on when to plow the walkway in the park.  
Karen Lebergott asked if LFC could ask homeowners and the Presbyterian Church to shovel and salt their walks.  Leslie Chapman indicated that the church was contacted regarding this issue but no response was received.  Dave Siebert informed the committee that the City of Lake Forest does not enforce the state law that homeowners are responsible for the sidewalk in front of their homes so there is no recourse against the homeowners.
Karen Lebergott also questioned about the condition of the sidewalk and if anyone had made the City of Lake Forest aware of the existing condition and ask them to complete repairs before winter. Dave Siebert indicated that the time of year is not conducive to producing the asphalt needed to complete repairs.  The City had not been made aware of the condition. Bob Boutin questioned if anyone had taken photos or video of the condition to help defend the college if the City finds problems after LFC starts to plow this area.  Rick Cohen suggested he would try to find the time to take video of the surface.  
Karen Lebergott indicated that if she were injured on the public sidewalk that she would consider legal action against the City of Lake Forest.  Leslie Chapman said this was an option but suing municipalities is often a losing cause.  
Scott Schappe questioned the crosswalk signs along Sheridan Road between middle and south campus.  The crosswalk sign wording says vehicles have the right-of-way while the sign in the road instructs motorists to stop for pedestrian traffic.  Rick Cohen indicated that the road sign is removed during the winter to allow snow plowing but agreed that the signs contradict one another.  Rick will look into the appropriate language for the crosswalk signs.

Leslie Chapman brought an issue to the attention of the committee regarding a recent incident.  A recruit was brought to campus in a vehicle that had no insurance.  Since the cost associated with this trip was below a pre-determined level the hiring of this vendor had not come across her desk.  Leslie will work with her staff regarding the policy requirements for hiring vendors.

Carolyn Golz indicated that she is aware of departments that send employees in their personal cars to transport recruits or others visiting the campus.  Leslie Chapman indicated that this practice should be discontinued and that the visitor should either rent a vehicle or the department should rent a vehicle from Facman. 
Leslie has shared this issue with departments over the years and was wondering if anyone had any suggestions to better communicate this policy.  Carolyn asked if an approved vendors list could be developed to which Leslie indicated she would put one together.   Rick Cohen suggested sharing the policy with personnel at administrative and faculty meetings.

Rick Cohen informed the committee that guidelines for residence life building fire watches are being developed.  The policy will have an impact on Public Safety, Facilities Management and the Resident Life staff.  The policy is intended to be used during power outages to help assure residents are properly protected.
Leslie Chapman informed the committee of a positive result related to kayak trips along the Chicago River, a program being promoted by the Chicago Center.  Leslie worked with our insurance carrier and developed a waiver that helped enforce the recommendation that only persons familiar with kayaks should participate in the program.  The waiver has been adopted and persons on the waiting list are required to sign off before being allowed to participate in the trip.
IV.
Next Meeting
Date to be determined in January 2012
Meeting adjourned:
5:00 pm

